
MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD
ON MONDAY 10 MAY 2004 AT 7.00 PM

In the Chair:
Councillor C McCambridge
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, C Blaney, S Blaney, M Digney, H A Harding, G Hartin, W Graham, T Laverty, D McAllister, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, M Molloy and O McMullan.
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk & Chief Executive




Mr T Stuart, Technical Services Manager




Miss F McCorry, Member Services/Clerical Officer



04/13:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS

Apologies

As all members were present, there were no apologies received.

Chairman’s Business

Special Council Meeting
After discussion, it was agreed that the Special Council Meeting that had been scheduled for Tuesday 4 May 2004 to discuss the WHS Technical Issues Papers would be rescheduled for Tuesday 1 June 2004 at 7.00pm.

Council Meeting 

Councillor McCambridge stated that due to continued industrial action of the Civil Service, the Council Meeting on Monday 24 May 2004 would commence at 4.00pm.

This was agreed.

Annual General Meeting
Councillor McCambridge requested that a date be determined for the Annual General Meeting.

After discussion, it was agreed that the Annual General Meeting would be held on Monday 21 June 2004 at 7.00pm.

Congratulations
Triple All Ireland Bowling Competition
Councillor Hartin requested that a letter of congratulations be sent to the three ladies from Bushmills who recently won the Triple All Ireland in Bowling.  He also requested that they be advised to contact the Sports Advisory Committee for financial support.
This was agreed.
Four Swans Festival

Councillor Digney stated that she wished to congratulate the Four Swans on the success of their recent festival and also Heather Newcombe on the launch of her book of poetry.

Gate to Plate Awards

Councillor Laverty stated that he wished to congratulate Mr Denis Hamilton on his success on the Gate to Plate Awards for the Cellar Restaurant, Ballycastle.

Ulster Feile
Councillor McMullan expressed his congratulations on the recent success of the Ulster Feile, and stated that it had been a great day and well promoted.  He stated that in particular he would like to congratulate the McQuillans Hurling Club, Ballycastle, the North Antrim GAA and the Ulster GAA.

Councillors Laverty and Digney concurred with these remarks.

Country Markets

Councillor Laverty stated that he would like to congratulate the Tourism Events Officer on the success of the Country Markets.

Councillor Black stated that she supported this remark.

Councillor McMullan stated that he would like the Country Markets to come to Cushendall.

Expressions of Sympathy

Councillor S Blaney stated that he would like to send his condolences to the Parker family.  

Councillor Molloy stated that members needed to make a firm decision on whether or not to mention individual names for expressions of sympathy, and requested that Council would desist the practise.

After discussion,


Councillor Molloy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McDonnell,

“That members desist from mentioning individual names for expressions of sympathy.”
On a vote being taken, there were seven votes in favour and three votes against the proposal which was carried.
Councillor Digney expressed her disagreement with the proposal and stated that members had the right to mention the deaths of people who, in their opinion, had made a contribution to the community.

04/13:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 19 APRIL 2004 
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 19 April 2004, having been circulated, were taken as read.
After discussion, 

Councillor McConaghy proposed


Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved,
“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 19 April 2004 be adopted.”

04/13:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES 19 APRIL 2004 
School Recycling Grant Scheme 2004-2005

Councillor McMullan referred to the School Recycling Grant Scheme 2004-2005 and stated that he had pointed out that St Aloysius School in Cushendall came under the Greener Glens Project.
The Clerk stated that the current minutes would be an amendment to the previous minutes.

Bank Holiday Refuse Collection

Councillor S Blaney referred to page five of the minutes and in particular the Bank Holiday Refuse Collection.

Councillor McCambridge stated that the item would be discussed during the Technical Services report.

This was agreed.

Fairhill Street Yard, Ballycastle

Councillor S Blaney referred to page seven of the minutes and in particular the Fairhill Street Yard, Ballycastle, and enquired when Mr & Mrs Kerins would have been given notice of when the site meeting was to be held.

Councillor McCambridge expressed her apologies for the short notice of the site meeting and stated that it had been decided upon that afternoon, and pointed out that if Mr Kerins had not been available, he would have been contacted and informed of the details.

The Clerk stated that the opportunity had been taken to meet when everyone was available, and pointed out that if Mr Kerins hadn’t been available, the meeting could have been rearranged.  He also stated that the meeting had been some what internal and used to decide if the land was surplus to Council requirements.  He informed members that there would be report through the Technical Services Manager’s report at the following meeting.
Councillor Laverty stated that a site meeting had been held and that it would only have been fair and proper for written notice to have been sent out.

Councillor McCambridge stated that the meeting had been of an informal nature.

Bus Shelter, Toberdoney

Councillor McIlroy referred to the Bus Shelter in Toberdoney, mentioned on page nine of the minutes and enquired if the vandalism had been addressed.

The TSM stated that he would investigate the situation and inform the Councillor.
Councillor Harding stated that the Bus Shelter on Coleraine Road, Bushmills had been vandalised and pointed out that the Perspex had been removed.

The TSM stated that the Perspex would be replaced.

Applications to Causeway Coast and Glens Heritage Trust for Assistance under the NRRTI.

Councillor McConaghy referred to the applications to Causeway Coast and Glens Heritage Trust for Assistance under the NRRTI on page thirteen of the previous minutes and enquired if Council had been able to use the Government Procurement Purchasing Policy for the appointment of consultants.
The TSM stated that he had contacted the Construction Services who had helped out and that the application had been submitted.
In reply to Councillor McConaghy, the TSM stated that he would check that the application for public conveniences at Whitepark Bay had been included.
Causeway Coast AONB Management Plan

In reply to Councillor McAllister, Councillor McCambridge stated that to date there had been no feedback on the Causeway Coast AONB Management Plan but that there would be a further meeting on the last Friday in June 2004.
04/13:04
Roads Service – Roads Report 2004-2005 with Mr Beattie in attendance
Councillor McCambridge welcomed Mr Beattie of the DRD Roads Service to the meeting.
Mr Beattie thanked members for allowing him to present the Road Service Report for the area on behalf of the Divisional Roads Manager.

He stated that that the report set out the proposals and programmes for 2004, and added that additional funding had been secured to allow extensive work to be carried out.  He stated however that the funding received had been lower than what had been projected in the Regional Transport Strategy which had resulted in a backlog of maintenance work.
At this point, Mr Beattie stated that if members had any queries, they could complete the details on the Query Forms for consideration rather than asking questions during this forum.

Mr Beattie referred to the Maintenance of Roads, and stated that most of the proposed surface treatment for the current year had been carried forward from the previous year.

Councillor Harding referred to various roads surrounding the Ballycastle area, and stated that she hoped that the quality of the surfaces would be improved from the previous year.

Mr Beattie apologised for the inconvenience caused by the state of the roads and stated that the contractor had been made aware of the situation and that they would all be retreated.

Referring to the Strategic Road Improvements, Mr Beattie stated that there would be no immediate works, but that a draft transport plan had been prepared and was awaiting approval by the Minister within the next three to four months.

In reply to Councillor McAllister, Mr Beattie stated that the Division had been pressing for the inclusion of the dualling of the A26 to the A44 in the plan.
Referring to Minor Works, Mr Beattie informed members that the report had stated that Minor Works would be completed but pointed out that this was not the case at the Coast Road, Cushendall, Hillside Road, Ballycastle and Knocknacarry Road, Knocknacarry.

Councillor Molloy stated that the work at Hillside Road, Ballycastle had been very slow and pointed out that disabled people lived in that area, and that other schemes had been completed since this scheme had started.

Councillor Black concurred with this remark and stated that it was quite a busy road.

Councillor Harding stated that she endorsed the comments made by Councillors Molloy and Black.

Mr Beattie stated that he hoped that there would be progress soon with Hillside Road.

Councillor McMullan referred to the minor works being carried out on Knocknacarry Road, Knocknacarry and stated that it was what had been expected, and that he had heard no favourable comments on the work.  He also pointed out that residents had expressed their concern at not being able to park their cars outside their houses.
Mr Beattie stated that when the work would be complete, a traffic engineer would check the situation.  He pointed out that the roundabout had been a traffic calming measure, and that there would still be enough room for cars to be parked.

Councillor McMullan stated that he would like to congratulate Road Service on the work carried out on the Coast Road, Cushendall.

Councillors McAllister and Graham stated that they would also like to congratulate Road Service on the work carried out on the Deffrick Scheme.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, Mr Beattie stated that the land at Priestland Road, Craigaboney Road in Bushmills had not yet been acquired, and that there would be no funding to carry out the work this year.

Councillor McMullan requested that the Roads Service would readdress the footway at the Glen Road, Glenarriffe as people had complained that it should go further than the Riverside Walk.
Referring to the Traffic Section, and in reply to Councillor McMullan, Mr Beattie stated that the responsibility of the location of rural bus stops lay with Translink, but he pointed out that Council could be notified of the sites agreed and that comments would be welcomed.
In reply to Councillor Molloy, Mr Beattie stated that he would forward comments regarding acknowledging the speed limit on the main road out of Ballycastle and that he would receive a formal response.

Councillor McAllister requested that the Road Service look at removing the traffic calming measure at Hamill Terrace, Castlecatt Road, and that it be addressed as a matter of urgency.

Councillors McIlroy and McConaghy concurred with these remarks.

Mr Beattie stated that it served as a useful tool, but informed members that he would forward comments on for consideration.

Councillor McConaghy requested that Road Service consider a traffic calming measure for Lisnagunagh.

Mr Beattie stated that it had been looked at before but that the comments would be taken on board.  He pointed out however that it would be unlikely that the scheme would be included in the current years programme.

Referring to Street Lighting, Councillor McConaghy stated that although he had been glad to see the work started in Ballinlea, he had been disappointed as he had expected to see the lights go further.
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, Mr Beattie apologised and informed members that he would have the lights at Dunluce pursued.
In reply to Councillor McConaghy, Mr Beattie stated that he would request that a street light engineer would meet with the Councillor to address the street lighting in Ballyallaght.

Councillor McMullan expressed his thanks to the Road Service for the lights on the Coast Road, Cushendall but pointed out that a few more lights would have taken the lighting as far as  the Red Arch.

Mr Beattie stated that as there had been no reason to extend the lights it would be unlikely to take them as far as the Red Arch for some time.

Referring to drainage, Councillor McDonnell stated that it would be of more benefit to find a long term solution to the problem, rather than responding to flooding.

Councillor McCambridge concurred with this remark.

Mr Beattie stated that Road Service worked closely with Rivers Agency to address the problem of flooding, and pointed out that comments from individual Councillor would be welcomed.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, Mr Beattie stated that hedging on C Class roads was carried out on a cyclical basis.
Councillor McCambridge thanked Mr Beattie for his presentation and he left the meeting at this point.
04/13:05
TECHNICAL SERVICES DEPARTMENT REPORT
The Technical Services Manager’s report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
Bank Holiday Refuse Collection Update
The Technical Services Manager (TSM) reminded members that at the Council Meeting dated 19 April 2004, it had been decided that the matter of Bank Holiday Refuse Collection would be discussed at the Waste Management Working Group Meeting, which he stated, had taken place on Wednesday 28 April.

He informed members that the outcome of the meeting had been that a recommendation should be brought back to Council to reinstate the original Bank Holiday Refuse Collection arrangements.

Councillor Laverty stated that a huge number of complaints had been received regarding the collection of refuse.

Councillor Harding stated that she had been contacted again by a number of traders, who hoped that the collection would be reinstated.

In reply to Councillor S Blaney, Councillor McCambridge stated that this issue had been passed on to the Waste Management Working Group to examine any possible options.  She stated that Council had tried something that had not worked and that they hadn’t realised the impact that it would have.

In reply to Councillor McAllister, the TSM stated that at the time of the rates meeting, he had pointed out that the amount of savings given as £6,000 had not been an accurate figure as it did not include the cost of double lifts.

After discussion,


Councillor C Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor S Blaney,


“That the decision on the Bank Holiday Refuse Collection be rescinded”.

Councillor McAllister stated that whilst he had sympathy for those whose bins had not been collected, he reminded members that the savings had been incorporated into the rates estimates, and enquired where the money would come from if the decision was to be rescinded.
The Clerk stated that there may have been an overestimate for Councillors allowances of £1000 each which would cover the cost if the decision was rescinded.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the collections would be made on the Saturday previous to the Bank Holidays and that Craigahullier Landfill Site would be open.

On a recorded vote being taken, requested by Councillor McAllister, Councillors, Black, C Blaney, S Blaney, Digney, Harding, Hartin, Laverty, McCambridge, Molloy and McMullan voted in favour, and Councillors Graham, McAllister, McConaghy and McDonnell voted against the proposal which was carried.  Councillor McIlroy abstained from voting.

Ballycastle Ferry Terminal
The TSM stated that a memorandum had been received from Irene McFall and James Connolly requesting that Council consider renting the Ferry Terminal building for their wedding reception in September 2004.  He pointed out that Ms McFall had confirmed that they had made attempts to secure an alternative venue for that date but to no avail.

Councillor McIlroy stated that the rent would have to include the additional cost to Council for inclusion in the public liability insurance.

The TSM stated that Ms McFall would provide public liability insurance.

After discussion, it was agreed that Ms McFall and Mr Connolly could rent the Ferry Terminal building at an appropriate charge.

Request for Litter Bins

The TSM stated that a letter had been received from Mr James McAuley, Principal of St Aloysius High School requesting that Council consider the provision of two litter bins, one to each entrance of the school in an effort to tackle a litter problem being experienced.

In reply to Councillor Molloy, the TSM stated that the cost of the two litter bins would be £900.  

After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved,

“That the litter bins would not be provided to St Aloysius High School.”
Request to Position a Tourist Sign on Council Lands

The TSM stated that a letter had been received from the Roads Service requesting permission to erect an advance tourist sign on Council lands at Garron Road, Waterfoot, adjacent to the Garron Road Play Area before the Glen Road junction leading out of Waterfoot towards Garron Point.

This was agreed.

Animal By-Products Order – EU Regulation 1774/2003

The TSM informed members that with the impending introduction of the Animal By-Products Order which would restrict all animal by-products from being disposed at landfill, an invitation had been received from Foyle Proteins offering a tour of their facilities at Lisahally, Campsie to a limited number of people.

After discussion, it was agreed that Councillors Digney and Graham would be nominated to attend a tour of Foyle Proteins’ facilities at Lisahally, Campsie.

Newspapers Recycling
The TSM stated that a few requests had been received for Council to supplement existing bottle banks with a facility to recycle paper, the additional costs of such a provision, he stated, would be £500 per year per site, which could be met through Council’s Waste Management Grant.

He recommended that Council would introduce three initial recycling banks for paper located at the Community Centre in Bushmills, Sheskburn House in Ballycastle and either McKillops Spar in Cushendall or Main Street Car Park in Waterfoot.

After discussion, this was agreed.
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the TSM stated that he would investigate if recycling facilities were available for Mosside and Liscolman.

Cushendall Environment Group Request for Grant Funding at Legge Green
The TSM stated that a letter had been received from Cushendall Environment Group requesting that Council consider grant funding for the appointment of consultants to design a scheme for environmental improvements in Legg Green and Limerick Point in Cushendall.  He pointed out that the development of such plans would enable the group to apply for external funding and that any development in this area would greatly enhance the tourism product within the Glens.

Councillor McMullan stated that it was vital for the improvements to be carried out in the area and that consultants would be necessary to draw up the plans.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the TSM stated that the cost of consultants would be approximately £4,000 to £5,000, but pointed out that no allowance had been made for this cost.
The Clerk stated that if Council took ownership of the design rather than giving money to the group, it could capitalise any expenditure as this was Council land.
After discussion,


Councillor Digney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved,
“That Council take ownership of the project and appoint consultants to design a scheme for environmental improvements in Legg Green and Limerick Point, Cushendall”.

After further discussion, this was agreed.

Glenariffe Oisin Hurling Club Request for use of Council Spiking Machine

The TSM stated that a letter had been received from Glenariffe Oisin Hurling Club requesting the loan of a spiker for their pitch.

After discussion, it was agreed that the Glenariffe Oisin Hurling Club could borrow a spiker from Council for their pitch subject to them replacing it if damaged.
Cushendall Camogie Club

Councillor McMullan stated that a request had been received from the Cushendall Camogie Club for the loan of Council bunting and also enquired if Council could help to erect the bunting.
After discussion, it was agreed that Cushendall Camogie Club would not be permitted the use of Council bunting or have help for the erection of bunting.

Transportation of Stone, Ballycastle Harbour

The TSM reminded members that G & G Ross had requested permission to use the Ballycastle Harbour for the shipment of stone from Ballycastle to the South of England and had offered fifty pence per tonne all inclusive.  

He stated that a report had been received from Construction Services with a number of serious issues for consideration, but he pointed out that Mr Ross had forwarded an alternative method of operation for the transfer of stone from lorry to ship.  He therefore enquired if members wished Construction Services to examine this proposed method of operation with a view to ascertaining levels of damage and disruption which may be experienced if Council were to approve such an operation.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy’s queries, the Clerk stated that it had been the first application of its kind to have been received, and that members should first determine if this was the type of activity appropriate for Ballycastle Harbour, and only then should the issue of money be discussed.

Councillor Graham expressed his agreement with Councillor McIlroy and stated that the price was very low and that Council should look for a higher figure.

Councillor McConaghy stated that the traffic would not be appropriate for Ballycastle.

Councillor Molloy concurred with this remark, and also pointed out that according to the report, the surface of the harbour could be damaged.

Councillor Harding stated this operation could have restrictions on the Marina and Slipway.

The Clerk stated that the harbour had not really been designed for this type of operation, but pointed out that Construction Service could be brought to Council to discuss the report further.

After discussion,


Councillor Molloy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Laverty and resolved,

“That Council would not licence the operation of transportation of loose stone from Ballycastle Harbour”.

The Clerk stated that this did not rule out commercial use of the harbour, and that each request should be considered on its own merits.

Vandalism in Moyle

Councillor Molloy requested that the costs of vandalism within Moyle be brought to the next meeting.
This was agreed.

Liscolman Community Group Play Park

Councillor Graham stated that Liscolman Community Group had requested equipment for the Play Park.

The TSM stated that costings would be brought back to Council.

This was agreed.

Ballycastle Tennis Courts
In reply to Councillor Laverty, the TSM stated that he was still seeking information from Council’s consultants regarding the locking system for the Ballycastle Tennis Courts.

In reply to Councillor Molloy, the TSM stated that he would bring back tender details to the June meeting to try to ensure that the locking system would be fitted before the July Tennis Tournaments.

 Millennium Park
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the TSM stated that he would investigate the maintenance work in the Millennium Park.

Conservation Signs

In reply to Councillor McAllister, the TSM stated that the sign on the entrance to Liscolman would be replaced, and that manufacturing details for a replacement conservation sign into Bushmills would be sought.


After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor S Blaney and resolved,


“That the Technical Services Manager’s report be adopted.”

04/13:06
TOURISM DEVELOPMENT / RECREATION MANAGER’S REPORT 
The Tourism Development Recreation Manager’s report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
The Clerk stated that the Tourism Development Recreation Manager’s report had been entirely for information.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved,


“That Tourist Development / Recreation Manager’s Report be adopted.”
04/13:07
REPORT FOR ADMINISTRATION AND FINANCE DEPARTMENT
The Report for Administration and Finance Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
Voluntary Contributions

The Clerk stated that requests had been received from the Causeway ADHD Support Group in Portrush and Brighter Bites, Child Development Centre, Robinson Hospital in Ballymoney, and pointed out that of a budget of £2,000, nothing had been spent.

Councillor McAllister pointed out that the criteria stated that local groups would benefit from Voluntary Contributions, and suggested that Officers should deal with the requests and should only be in the report as a point of information.
Councillor Molloy stated that the policy sets out that the charity should be based in Moyle.

Councillor McIlroy stated that if the body was supporting people within Moyle, it should be considered.

The Clerk stated that charities had to demonstrate the benefit to the Moyle area, but that the policy would be clarified.

After discussion, it was agreed that the policy would be clarified and that if the Causeway ADHD Support Group in Portrush and Brighter Bites Child Development Centre in Robinson Hospital in Ballymoney did not fit the policy criteria they would not be brought back to Council.

London to Paris Bike Ride
The Clerk stated that a request had been received from Linda McClean of Castle Street in Ballycastle for financial assistance to participate in the London to Paris Bike Ride on 21-25 July 2004 in aid of Action Medical Research Charity.

After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to Linda McClean stating that Council would not provide financial assistance for the London to Paris Bike Ride.

Fisherman’s Path North Street, Ballycastle

The Clerk reminded members that it had been agreed at a council meeting on 9 February 2004 to seek advice from the Valuation and Lands Agency (VLA) regarding the ownership of the wall and the disposal of the wall at the Fisherman’s Path, North Street, Ballycastle at a proper value and the value of the land should the developer decide to buy it.  He also pointed out that a letter had been received from the VLA stated that a key land issue would arise at it would appear that the developer would be unable to develop the site adjacent to 5a Bayview Road without the inclusion of land which had been in the Council’s ownership.

He informed members that the VLA had estimated the value of the key land, but pointed out that the precise terms would be a matter for negotiation with Mr McGinn.
After discussion,


Councillor Harding proposed,


Seconded by Councillor C Blaney and resolved,


“That the meeting would continue in committee”.

Councillor McDonnell stated that the site would be worth a lot of money with planning approval, but worth very little without it, and pointed out in his opinion, permission to abolish the wall was worth more than what the VLA had estimated.

After discussion, it was agreed to grant the VLA permission to negotiate a price for the disposal of the wall at the Fisherman’s Path, North Street, Ballycastle but also to inform them that members were of the opinion that its value would be worth more than what had been estimated.  This agreement would also be subject to Mr McGinn meeting all the costs.
It was agreed that the meeting would continue out of committee.

Councillor McMullan left the meeting at 11.05pm.

Mid Antrim Motor Club Ltd

The Clerk stated that a letter had been received from Mid-Antrim Motor Club Ltd requesting permission for the use of the all weather pitches and playing fields at the Quay Road and Ferry Terminal to facilitate the running of a Special Stage Car Rally which would be held on Saturday 29 May 2004.

He informed members that discussions had taken place with the Club Secretary and that it had been agreed that any corrective works required would be undertaken at the Club’s expense.

This was agreed.

Indemnity Insurance – NILGA Business Travel

The Clerk reminded members that following correspondence from NILGA which had been circulated at the Council meeting on 19 April 2004, it had been agreed to seek advice from the Council’s Insurance Brokers regarding Indemnity Insurance cover for members.  He pointed out that correspondence had been received from Marsh Ltd stating that Council’s existing liability policy provided cover whilst NILGA members were working directly for the Council and on Council business, but not on associated activities undertaken by them as members of NILGA.  He also stated that NILGA would look at the possibility of extending the Council’s insurance policy to cover them whilst on NILGA duties if they wished.

After discussion, it was agreed that the Indemnity Insurance for NILGA Business Travel would be brought back to Council if any member were to be appointed by NILGA.
Harbour Services Agreement

The Clerk informed members of the changes to the Harbour Services Agreement between Moyle District Council and Caledonian MacBrayne, and stated this document was required to be signed and sealed.

This was agreed.

Sickness Policy

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the Clerk stated that Council had a stringent sickness policy to control employee sick leave, and suggested that the temporary Human Resources Manager would attend a future Council meeting to explain the policy and give figures of absenteeism and its cost to Council.
   This was agreed.

After discussion,


Councillor Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Laverty and resolved,


“That the Finance and Administration Report be adopted.”

04/13:08
GIANT’S CAUSEWAY VISITORS CENTRE UPDATE

After discussion,



Councillor McCambridge proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved,



“That the meeting would continue in committee”.

The Clerk stated that a letter had been received from Mr Robin McMinnis of DRD outlining the progress and future timetable regarding the Giant’s Causeway Visitors Centre. 

He also referred to the LOCUM report outlining site options and assessment criteria and stated that if members had any concerns with the options and criteria they should highlight them at this stage.
After discussion, it was agreed that the assessment criteria and site option appraisal in the LOCUM report for the Giant’s Causeway Visitors Facilities would be approved.

It was agreed that the meeting would continue out of committee.

04/13:09
TO DISCUSS BOUNDARY CHANGES FOR NORTH ANTRIM AND HOW IT WOULD AFFECT MOYLE


(Requested by Councillor McMullan)
It was agreed that this item would be listed on the agenda for the next Council meeting.
04/13:10
TO DISCUSS HOW MUCH COUNCILLORS’ LAPTOPS COST AND IF IT WAS A GOOD DEAL FOR THE RATE PAYERS


(Requested by Councillor Graham)

In reply to Councillor Graham, the Clerk stated that the laptops cost approximately £8,500 which included IT training.

Councillor McConaghy informed members that he had paid for his PC himself.

In reply to Councillor Graham, Councillor Molloy stated that it would be the opinion of each Councillor how beneficial they thought the laptops to be, but pointed out that he had found it to be a very useful tool.

Councillor Graham stated that in his opinion, the purchase of the laptops had been a waste of money.

Councillor McCambridge stated that members should move towards a deadline where no hard copies should be circulated to those who had laptops.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, Councillor Molloy stated that the opportunity had been given for further IT training.

After discussion, it was agreed that a questionnaire would be circulated to members to highlight individual IT training needs.
04/13:11
TO INVESTIGATE THE COST TO COUNCIL OF THE LAST TWO FRENCH VISITS


(Requested by Councillor Graham)

In reply to Councillor Graham, the Clerk stated that the cost to Council of the last two French visits had been £2457.

Councillor Graham reminded members that a further £750 had to be included in that figure for the cost of transport, which, he pointed out, brought the total to over £3,000 to host the visit.

He also pointed out that £2,000 had been allocated to the Twinning Association, but that that approximately £200 of the allowance had been spend, and enquired what would happen to the balance of £1,800.
Councillor Digney stated that she had recently attended her first Twinning Committee meeting and pointed out that she had felt very uncomfortable.  She pointed out that when Councillor Graham had asked questions within the forum, Mr Thompson had accused it of being political and she stated that she had left the meeting at that point.  She also stated that when Councillor Graham had asked what would happen to the remaining £1,800, he had been told that it would be used for bursaries.  She was therefore of the opinion that the committee did not need £2,000.
Councillor McConaghy stated that the committee had supplied Council with projects to justify funding and that they did a very good job.

Councillor McCambridge stated that Councillor Graham was using the Council as a political arena.
Councillor Graham stated that he took exception to Councillor McCambridge’s remark and asked her to withdraw it.

Councillor McCambridge stated that the committee could be invited to Council and explain how the money had been spent.

The Clerk stated that his perception had been that the allowance had been put towards running costs and not for any specific event.
Councillor McAllister requested that a copy of audited accounts for the committee should be circulated for members’ attention.

This was agreed.

Councillors Black and Molloy left the meeting at 12.13am.

04/13:12
BIN COLLECTION
(Requested by Councillor S Blaney)
This item had been discussed during the Technical Services Manager’s report.

04/13:13
AMBULANCE SERVICE
(Requested by Councillor Harding)
Councillor Harding stated that she had raised the problem with ambulance service cover last year, and suggested that a representative from the Ambulance Service be invited to Council to answer members’ questions.

This was agreed.

04/13:14
CONFERENCES, COURSES
Agreeing an eGovernment Vision and Strategy for Local Government in Northern Ireland – Developing a Vision and First Steps to be held in Craigavon Civic Centre on Wednesday 2 June 2004 from 9.30am to 1.00pm.  (Cost £35 plus travel).

After discussion, it was agreed that there would be no nominations for this conference.
Clare Tourism Conference, 16th National Tourism Conference to be held in The Falls Hotel, Ennistymon, Co. Clare on 26 and 27 November 2004.  (Cost €220 plus travel and accommodation).



After discussion, it was agreed that Councillors Digney, McAllister, McIlroy and McMullan would be nominated to attend the Clare Tourism Conference, 16th National Tourism Conference to be held in The Falls Hotel, Ennistymon, Co. Clare on 26 and 27 November 2004.  

04/13:15
NOTICES OF APPLICATIONS UNDER THE LICENSING (NI) ORDER 1996 AND BETTING, GAMING LOTTERIES AND AMUSEMENTS (NI) ORDER 1985.


The Clerk stated that there no applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.

Councillor Digney left the meeting at 12.20am.

04/13:16
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS

The Clerk stated that the following documents were to be signed and sealed:
HSA with Caledonian MacBrayne Re:  Rathlin Ferry Services

Transfer Deed – Waterfoot Sewerage from Moyle District Council to DRD

Form of Transfer – Moyle District Council to DRD


After discussion,



Councillor Hartin proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Laverty and resolved,

“That the HSA with Caledonian MacBrayne Re:  Rathlin Ferry Services, Transfer Deed – Waterfoot Sewerage from Moyle District Council to DRD and the Form of Transfer – Moyle District Council to DRD would be signed and sealed.”

04/13:17
Correspondence

Housing Benefits

Letter dated 20 April 2004 from the Rates Collection Agency responding to Council’s enquiry on Housing Benefit payments in the Moyle area. 

This letter was marked read.

Ballintoy Harbour Fees
Letter dated 22 April 2004 from the Ballintoy Fishermen requesting that Ballintoy Harbour berthing fees be an item on the agenda for the next Council Meeting.  

Councillor Laverty stated that a meeting with the Ballintoy Fishermen had been scheduled for the following day where the review of the fees could be discussed.  
Illegal Dumping

Letter dated 23 April 2004 from the Northern Ireland Office stating that in reply to Council’s query, the Minister and her counterpart in the ROI had discussed and agreed a joint approach to tackling illegal dumping. 

This letter was marked read.
Refuse Collection for Bank Holidays

Letter dated 28 April 2004 from the Cushendall Development Group requesting that Council review the refuse collection service for bank holidays.  

This letter was marked read.

Disabled Parking Bay, Ann Street, Ballycastle
Letter dated 30 April 2004 from the Roads Service seeking comments on the proposal for the disabled parking bay on Ann Street, Ballycastle in front of the premises occupied by the First Trust Bank.  

It was agreed that Council would support the proposal for the disabled parking bay on Ann Street, Ballycastle in front of the premises occupied by the First Trust Bank.
Review of Public Administration

Press Release from Ian Pearson MP dated 4 May 2004 updating members on the Review of Public Administration.  

This press release was marked read.
Delisting

Letters received 4 May 2004 from the Environment and Heritage Service informing members of advance notice of delisting of 3 and 5 Ann Street, Ballycastle. 

It was agreed that Council had no objection to the delisting of 3 and 5 Ann Street, Ballycastle.
Correspondence / Reports not circulated

Letter dated 8 April 2004 Antrim Borough Council confirming their support on the introduction of the plastic shopping bag levy.

Letter dated 19 April 2004 from Ballymoney Borough Council supporting the introduction of a levy on plastic shopping bags.

Letter dated 28 April 2004 from Down District Council stating that correspondence had been noted regarding the introduction of a levy on plastic shopping bags.

Letter dated 28 April 2004 from the Newtownabbey Borough Council supporting the introduction of a levy on plastic shopping bags.

Northern Ireland Human Rights Commission – Progressing a Bill of Rights for Northern Ireland.

Letter dated 23 April 2004 from Strabane District Council enclosing a copy of correspondence that it had with the Chancellor of the Exchequer regarding the introduction of a levy on plastic shopping bags.

04/13:18
ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE

Low Cliff Path
Councillor McAllister requested that the Countryside Officer would investigate if the lower path at the World Heritage Site was a right of way and also if the DOE had adopted it.

This was agreed.
The meeting concluded at 12.33 am
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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